ST. CLAIR COLLEGE OF APPLIED ARTS AND TECHNOLOGY

MINUTES OF THE

FULL BOARD MEETING of the BOARD OF GOVERNORS

Held on March 27, 2018 at 7:10 pm, in Room 342, Windsor Campus, Windsor, Ontario.

PRESENT:

Mr. D. Allen, Chair

Mr. K. Beaudoin

Ms. T. Bendo

Dr. K. Blanchette

Ms. P. France, President
Ms. N. Jammu-Taylor
Ms. L. Kempe, Chair-Elect
Ms. R. Khosla

Mr. P. McMahon

Mr. R. Renaud

Mr. E. Sovran

Mr. C. Topliffe

Ms. M. Wickham

Ms. T. Wonsch

REGRETS:

Ms. K. Behune-Plunkett
Ms. M. Corey
Mr. F. Curtis

Also Present:

Mr. D. Barsanti, Vice President, Student Services &
Administration

Mr. E.P. Chant, Editor, SAINT, Student Newspaper

Mr. J. Fairley, Vice President, College Communications and
Community Relations

Ms. S. Favaro, Corporate Secretary & Manager, President’s Office
Mr. W. Habash, Vice President, Academic

Mr. B. Jones, Retirees Association

Mr. M. Jones, Chief Financial Officer

Mr. R. Seguin, Vice President, International Relations, Training
& Campus Development

Mr. J. Sirianni, Vice President, Human Resources

Mr. G. Vrantsidis, Faculty Observer
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Having a quorum of Governors in attendance and the Notice of Meeting and the Agenda having
been duly sent to all Board members, the meeting was declared regularly constituted. A copy of
the Notice of Meeting/Agenda is attached as Appendix ‘A’.

Mr. Allen chaired the meeting and Ms. Favaro was the recording Board Secretary.

1.0 Adoption of the Agenda and Declaration of Conflict of Interest

Hearing no declarations of conflict of interest and no changes to the agenda, it was

RESOLVED THAT the Board
of Governors adopt the Full
Board agenda as distributed.

2.0 Approval of the Full Board Minutes of the February 27, 2018 Meeting Held in
Windsor, ON

Hearing no amendments, errors or omissions to the Minutes, it was

RESOLVED THAT the Board of
Governors approve the Full Board
minutes of the February 27, 2018
meeting.

3.0 Constituent Reports

Faculty

Mr. Vrantsidis reported the following on behalf of the Faculty:

e This past weekend the campus held its Annual Open House that was a resounding
success. The College also held the Get Skilled Competition and over 70 secondary
school students participated in 8 different skills areas, including: Architectural CAD,
Auto Service, Carpentry, Culinary, Mechanical CAD, Photography, Precision Metal
Cutting and Welding.

e The Windsor Regional Science Technology & Engineering Fair was held and over 200
projects were submitted by elementary and secondary students from Windsor & Essex
county.

e 4" year Nursing students created posters to exhibit their research and emerging trends

in nursing care. The posters were displayed at the College on Monday, March 26,
2018.
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e Three Interior Design students submitted entries to the Student Design Competition
component of the Interior Design Educators Conference. The theme was Designing for
Spatial & Spiritual Experiences. Mr. Vrantsidis noted that participation is an extra
curricular activity that students undertake on their own time, outside of classroom.

e Students from the Interior and Graphic Design programs, in partnership with a local
real estate agent, are working on designing a space in Downtown Windsor. As part of
their curriculum, Interior Design students are designing the interior of the space and the
Graphic Design students are responsible for designing the branding.

Retirees

Mr. Jones reported the following on behalf of the Retirees Association:

e The Retirees Association have established two scholarships (one to be
awarded for Windsor and one to be awarded for the Chatham), with a value
of $250.00 each. Eligible students must be registered in a program that
focuses on the care of the aging population.

e The Retirees Association is sponsoring a hole at Woodland Hills Golf
Course for 2018 at a cost of $650.00.

e The Annual General Meeting will be held on April 4, 2018 at the SportsPlex.
Elections will be held for President, Vice-President and some Officers.

e A trivia competition is planned for March 27, 2018.

e The Executive of the Retirees Association will be attending a Spring
Breakfast meeting with President France and J. Fairley on April 17, 2018, at
Eatery 101.

e The 25" Anniversary of the Retirees Association will be celebrated on
April 19, 2018 at the St. Clair College Centre for the Arts.

e The Retirees Associations of St. Clair, Fanshawe and Lambton Colleges
are planning a combined event at the Chatham Campus in the near future.

e The Association is continuing its active fundraising efforts and financial
support to the College. Mr. Jones highlighted the following donations:

» SportsPlex/Healthplex $ 37,879 (126% of original target)
> Foundation for Life $ 1,000 (2018)
> Sports Park $ 1,000 (2018)
» Wood Hills Sponsorship $ 650 (2018)
» Two Scholarships $ 500 (2018)

e Mr. Jones announced that he will remain the observer for the Retirees
Association to the Board of Governors meetings for 2018-19.
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4.0

5.0

5.1

5.2

5.3

5.4

5.5

5.6

President’s Report

The Chair called on the President to present her report to the Board. The President
reported on the following activities:

e Presidential Speaking Engagements in March 2018:

» International Women’s Day Celebration — March 4, 2018
» Ontario College Management Academy, President’s Panel — March 8, 2018
» Recognizing Women In Trades: Building Futures — March 22, 2018

e Open House was held on Saturday, March 24, 2018 at the Main Campus in Windsor,
the St. Clair College Centre for the Arts and at the Chatham Campus.

e The College issued a Request For Proposals for the Academic Tower for
Architectural Services and for the Construction Manager.

e The Windsor Star published an article on Monday, March 26, 2018 entitled “St. Clair
Plans to Join Smoke-Free Campuses in Canada”. The President clarified that there
has been no decision made in the implementation of a smoke-free campus and that a
move in this direction would require input from all key stakeholders. Communication
was sent to all staff and students clarifying the article.

The President report is attached to the Minutes as Item #4.0.

Consent Agenda

Improve Ministry Metrics as Defined in the SMA - Explore academic pathways for
students (college to college, college to university and university to college).

Improve Ministry Metrics as Defined in the SMA - Increase number of on-line course
offerings by 3%.

Build Research Capacity - Build Faculty and Student Experiences, Knowledge, Skills
and Abilities as it Relates to Research.

Support Student Success - Provide clear expectations (Student Code) and supports for
success — Reduce the number of student issues and increase compliance to the Code
of Student Rights and Responsibilities.

Support Student Success - Provide clear expectations (Student Code) and supports for
success — Track the number of students utilizing services.

Enhance Student Life - Formalize and publish Athletic Performance Indicators (APIs)
that align with academic/corporate priorities.
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6.0

5.7

5.8

5.9

5.10

Development of our Human Resources with a Focus on Academic Quality and Student
Success - Succession Planning — Implementation of the College’s Talent Management
Strategy.

Development of a Deferred Maintenance Plan - Monitor Deferred Maintenance Plan in
conjunction to Strategic Investment Fund (SIF) requirements.

Development of a Deferred Maintenance Plan - Completion of Strategic Investment
Fund (SIF) projections.

Campus Beautification - Continuation of campus beautification initiatives.

RESOLVED THAT the Board of
Governors receive and approve the
contents contained in the Consent
Agenda of the March 27, 2018

Full Board meeting, as presented.

Monitoring Reports

6.1

Abbreviated Financial Update

Mr. Jones provided an update to the Board on the College’s financial position as at
February 28, 2018 in comparison with the same period of the previous year. His
presentation contained an update on the following areas: revenues, expenditures,
ancillary and capital.

Mr. Jones highlighted key financial information, as follows:

e The Mid-Year Review for the 2017-18 Budget provided for a surplus position of
$5.2M.

e The College is trending towards a surplus significantly higher than forecasted at
Mid-Year Review (estimated at $17M).

e The increase in revenue is primarily due to an increase in international tuition,
Acumen revenue and Divisional income.

e Expenditures are below target compared to the mid-year budget projections
primarily due to lower full-time faculty costs as a result of the 5-week work
stoppage.

e Ancillary revenues are trending consistent with the mid-year budget projections.

e Mr. Jones provided an update on the capital projects, currently totaling $8.6M.

e Mr. Jones provided an update on the financial implications as a result of the work
stoppage. He reported that costs are trending lower than projected at mid-year
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7.0

6.2

Following a brief question period, it was

RESOLVED THAT the Board of
Governors receive the February 28,
2018 Financial Monitoring report for
information.

Mr. Jones’s PowerPoint presentation is attached to the Minutes as Item #6.1.

Program Suspensions and Cancellations

The Chair clarified that Item 6.2 reads as an Information Item on the agenda, however,
the item should read as an Approval item.

The President explained that the Ministry of Advanced Education and Skills
Development (MAESD) requires that the Board of Governors inform the Ministry of all
final decisions to cancel any Ministry-funded program. As such, the Ministry has
provided the College with a list of St. Clair College programs that have been reported as
suspended or inactive for over five years. The President reported that Senior
Administration has agreed that the programs reported on the list will remain at a
suspended state and will not be positioned for cancellation at this time.

RESOLVED THAT the Board of
Governors approve the list of
suspended programs, as provided by
the Ministry and that the programs
not be positioned for cancellation at
this time.

Information Items

7.1

Program Advisory Committees

Mr. W. Habash provided an overview of the report on Program Advisory Committee
activities for the 2016-17 academic year. President France acknowledged the efforts of
the Academic Chairs, the Coordinators, the faculty and the support staff for their hard
work in facilitating the Program Advisory Committee meetings.

RESOLVED THAT the Board of
Governors receive the summary
report on the Program Advisory
Committee activities for the 2016-
2017 academic year for information.
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8.0 Approval ltems

8.1 2018/2019 Budget Presentation

Mr. Jones provided an overview of the 2018-2019 Financial Plan Report. He presented
a PowerPoint presentation and highlighted the following key financial information:

e The preliminary Budget for 2018-19 projected a deficit position of $4.5M of
revenues over expenditures which is a variance of $9.7M.

e Administration is projecting a surplus to the Budget Income Statement for
2018-19 at $2.7M, which represents a decrease of $2.5M over the Mid-Year
Review.

e Mr. Jones provided an overview of revenues and expenditures.
e Budget Pressures & Risks

0 Ministry grant funding is static and limited. One-time funding allotments versus
sustained funding.

Restricted tuition increases.

Declining domestic enrolment.

Immigration processes, unpredictable world events, and agents.

Public Private Partnership Wind Down.

Bill 148 and part-time unionization.

Aging infrastructure, deferred maintenance and utility costs.

Organizational capacity (human resources and space).

Organizational change/culture and knowledge transfer.

OO0OO0O0O0OO0O0O0

e Opportunities to Minimize Risks

o Destination College initiatives.

o0 Ministry/Federal advocacy.

0 Academic program rationalization and change/flexible program delivery.
o0 Weekly financial reviews by Senior Management.

0 Quarterly reports to the Board of Governors.

o Knowledge transfer/succession planning.

o0 Greater use of technology.

e For the 2018-19 academic year, there is a planned reduction in enrolment of
4.7%, which is outside our Strategic Direction of 3%.

e The Balance Sheet projection indicates a strong financial position at
approximately $55M.

e The non-committed cash projection for 2018-19 includes long-term debt
commitments.

Full Board Minutes: March 27, 2018 7 of 8



e Financial Sustainability Metrics — the projection for March 31, 2019 is no flags.

A Governor asked that Administration provide an update on the ongoing budget
pressures & risks in the quarterly financial monitoring reports to the Board.

Following a question and answer period, it was

RESOLVED THAT the Board of
Governors approved the 2018/2019
Financial Plan, as presented.

Mr. Jones’s PowerPoint presentation is attached to the Minutes as Item #8.1.

9.0 Policy/By Law Review

9.1 By lLaws 38 & 39 — 2" Reading

The President stated that Administration is recommending that the signatory
requirement noted in By Law 39.3 be removed as it has not been the practice in many

years.

RESOLVED THAT the Board of
Governors approve 2" Reading of
By Laws 38 & 39, as presented.

10.0 Date of The Next Meeting

10.1 The next Full Board meeting will be held on Tuesday, April 24, 2018 in Chatham, ON.

The meeting adjourned at 7:50 pm.
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Event held in honour of C-K cop battling leukemia

Chatham Daily News -Tuesday, February 27, 2018 4:54:11 EST PM

There was a strong turnout for Saturday's blood drive held in honour of Chatham-Kent police
Const. Andrew Gaiswinkler, centre, who's battling leukemia. (Handout)

About 150 people came through the doors of the St. Clair College HealthPlex on Saturday to
give blood in honour of a Chatham-Kent police officer fighting leukemia.

This past November, Const. Andrew Gaiswinkler was diagnosed with acute myeloid leukemia,
which is a cancer of the blood and bone marrow.

He immediately began chemotherapy and has been in and out of hospital since, receiving blood
transfusions and other treatment.

Interest was so high at Saturday's clinic, it was not able to accommodate everyone. Many people
rescheduled to the March 14 clinic date at the Spirit and Life Centre in Chatham.

In total, 104 units of blood were collected whereas a typical clinic averages 58 units, achieving
179.31% of the target goal. Thirty-seven new donors also attended the clinic.

“Arms Out for Andrew was a beautiful outpouring of love and support,” said Marisa Gatfield,
Canadian Blood Services territory manager, in a media release.

Gaiswinkler is now on the ‘One Match’ registry, awaiting a stem cell donor and transplant. The
search has gone international in the hopes of finding a match.

He has been a member of the police service since 2000 and is currently assigned to the traffic
unit.
If anyone missed Saturday’s clinic, but would like to make an appointment to donate blood, call

Canadian Blood Services at 1-888-2-DONATE or click www.blood.ca. Register your donation
under Partner for Life #CHAT011624

If you are under 35 years, consider signing up for ‘One Match’ which is the Stem Cell Donor
registry. For more information, visit https://blood.ca/en/stem-cell/onematch-information-new-

registrants
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Border City Wrestling Making An Impact WorldwideThe

WindsoriteDOTca News - Wednesday February 28th, 2018

NIGHT |

ONLY |

BREAKDOWN
TAPING

SATURDAY 3RD MARCH - WINDSOR, ONTARIO

Getting ready to step in the ring, Border City Wrestling (BCW) is flying high on increased
exposure,

Partnering with St.Clair College the promotion will host their annual March Breakdown event
on Saturday, March 3rd, starting at 7:30pm (doors open at 6:45pm) V.LP. tickets are sold out
with only general admission remaining. Needless to say, demand is high.

Mixing BCW and outside talent, the show will be filmed to air worldwide for Impact Wrestling.

“March Breakdown will feature many of Impact Wrestling’s biggest stars including current
World Champion Austin Aries, Alberto El Patron, and Matt Sydal (the former Evan Bourne from
WWE.,)” said BCW partner, James Trepanier. “We’ll also have Eli Drake, Moose, Braxton
Sutter, Trevor Lee, and Knockouts Allie and Sienna! 1 think the most interesting match will be
our Tag-Team championship match as champions Phil Atlas & Brent Banks have been at odds
lately — we’ll be settling our Tag-Team Championship situation in an interesting fashion.”

The stacked card is partially due to BCW’s Scott D’ Amore becoming Impact Wrestling’s
Executive Vice President. Although he’s written for them several times in the past, his new
position has strengthened the long-running affiliation.

“It’s already resulted in a great deal of added exposure for BCW,” said Trepanier. “Matches

from our last St. Clair College and Belleville Michigan shows have been prominently featured on
Impact Wrestling programming and storylines. The outlook for 2018-and beyond is that we can
expect more Impact cameras at our events to continue to bring BCW to a Worldwide audience.”
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On top of this, graduates from BCW’s Can-Am Wrestling School are also making waves in the
industry. El Reverso, a past graduate, returned to the promotion last year and has enjoyed great
momentum since. More pro-wrestlers have been making their way onto television as well with
BCW'’s current champion Kongo Kong becoming a regular fixture on Impact Wrestling. Hakim
Zane won a contract through their Global Forged competition and is now part of the Desi Hit

Squad as well.

March Breakdown also continues another long-running partnership. Working with St. Clair
College Entertainment Technology students, BCW’s live shows are able to evolve. This includes

making changes to pyrotechnics, lighting and entrance sets.

Running for 25 years, the promotion stays fresh in other ways too. Beyond bringing in big
names, BCW has something to ensure everyone gets their money’s worth.

“[WWE superstar] Mick Foley famously referred to pro wrestling as the 3 ring circus that it is,”
said Trepanier. “We try to provide our fans with all 3 rings so-to-speak. We are well known for
action packed family friendly events, we always feature great in-ring action, amazing high flyers,
great Women’s action, big stars, local favourites, a little bit of something for everybody.”

$20 general admission tickets for March Breakdown can be purchased at BCW’s website:
They’ll also be available at the door and through their ticket outlets.

For more information on matches and news about upcoming shows, fans can follow BCW on
facebook.
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St. Clair College details plans for $20M sports park

Windsor Star - March 1, 2018

Details about a proposed $20-million state-of-the-art Sports Park at St. Clair College surfaced on the very day the
University of Windsor held an open house about its own planned recreation centre.

Concept drawings for the $73-million Lancer Sport and Recreation Centre were on display at a university campus event
Wednesday. That same day, details about St. Clair’s proposal to revamp and expand its outdoor facilities appeared in a

tweet from the college’s Student Representative Council.

Plans there call for a soccer stadium, a softball stadium, sand volleyball courts and potentially an indoor tennis facility and
a soccer dome with retractable roof.

The complex will feature an interactive jumbo scoreboard worth $400,000.
The grounds will boast a $1.3-million walking path with streetscape lighting, landscaping and dramatic gateway entrance.

“It’s a destination park,” said Ron Seguin, the college’s vice-president of international relations, training and campus
development.

College officials weren’t quite ready to go public with specifics about the project but relented once the SRC tweet spilled
the beans.

“It’s going to be a beautiful place designed to attract students across the country,” Seguin said while stressing concept
drawings that accompanied the SRC story are far from finalized.

“Those concepts may not be the reality,” he said. “Our architects are in a redesign so to speak.”

Several changes were made to meet the regulatory requirements of the Ministry of Transportation and the Essex Region
Conservation Authority.

A memo from Seguin and college president Patti France outlined details of the park to the college’s board of governors at
their February meeting.

It calls for a nearly $6-million soccer stadium featuring artificial turf, lighting, dressing rooms, press box, concessions and
seating for 1,500. The $5 million indoor tennis facility is described as “futuristic” with five courts, a pro shop, dressing

rooms and viewing area.

The $3.6-million softball stadium will feature artificial turf, lighting, dressing rooms, press box, concessions and seating
for 650.

“The ladies’ softball stadium will be by far the best in the country,” Seguin said.

Developing such high-end outdoor facilities would complement the college’s $25-million SportsPlex that opened just four
years ago.

Seguin hopes construction on the project’s first phase — the walkway — can start by late-spring.

The SRC, the Student Athletic Association and administration developed a sequential order to the construction of all
projects with a timeline of two years for completion of the list.

Students will contribute $13 million to the project.

“The final touches may change but it’s not going to be chain link fence around a football field,” Seguin said.
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Saints Stars Honoured

AM800 CKLW — March 2, 2018

Shannon Kennedy
2017-2018

West Division
I1st Team All-Star“ -

27 conin corree’

(photo courtesy of @stclairathletics)

The St. Clair College Women's Basketball team had two players earn recognition at the OCAA Championship
Banquet that was held at the Holiday Inn Toronto International Airport.

Shannon Kennedy added to her list of accomplishments after being named as a West Division 1st Team All-Star
for the 4th time in her career.

She has been a 1st team all-star in each of her five seasons in addition to a 2nd team selection in the 2015-16
campaign.

This past season Kennedy was among the leaders in provincial scoring at 15.7 points per game which stood
13th overall in the OCAA.

Kennedy finished with a remarkable 1,401 points scored which makes her the OCAA's All-time career leader in
that category over her 89 regular season games played as a Saint.

1st year guard Logan Kucera was also acknowledged after she was named to the West Division All-Rookie
team.

Kucera averaged 12.6 PPG and started all 20 league games this past season while shooting 72.5% from the free
throw line (11th OCAA).

The Saints (13-8) take on undefeated Humber College today at 3:00pm in the quarterfinals of the 8-team OCAA
Provincial Championship bracket.

Undefeated Humber (20-0) is the host and has been the top ranked college team in Canada all season.
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Freezing For A Reason At The Annual Polar Plunge
Windsor-Essex

AMBS00 file photo
They were freezing and screaming for a reason at St. Clair College Friday.

The fourth annual Polar Plunge Windsor-Essex is taking place today at 11am, 2pm and 6pm to
raise money for the Ontario Special Olympics.

In the past four years, it has raised more than $130,000.

Windsor Police, the OPP, LaSalle Police Service, Amherstburg Police and other members of the
community took the plunge into a pool of ice cold water.

When they quickly jumped out of the pool, they were met by someone asking if they were ok
and if they needed EMS.

The majority of plungers were smiling and enjoying themselves.

"I feel wet, cold and relieved that it is over,” says Ruth Ellen McIntyre who works at Caesars
Windsor.
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The Polar Plunge at St. Clair College. March 2, 2018 (Photo by AM800's Teresinha Medeiros)

Windsor Police Constable Andrew Drouillard has taken the icy plunge in the past and says it
definitely wakes you up.

"It is almost like having a shot of expresso," he laughs. "I'm ready to go, this is how you should
start your day every day."”

Windsor-Essex has 120 athletes that compete in the Special Olympics.
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PHOTOS: Annual Polar Plunge

WindsoriteDOTca News - Friday March 2nd, 2018

The annual Polar Plunge took place today at St. Clair College.
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Photos: Taking the Polar Plunge for a great cause at
St. Clair College

Windsor Star - March 2, 2018
The 4th annual Polar Plunge Windsor-Essex in support of Special Olympics Ontario was held on March 2, 2018,

at the St. Clair College SportsPlex. A pair of masked students from St. Anne high school react to the cold water
during the event. Dan Janisse / Windsor Star

Caesars Windsor’s Andre Houad, dressed as Santa, was just one of the heroes who took to the wintry waters at
this year’s Polar Plunge Windsor-Essex in support of Special Olympics Ontario which was hosted by St. Clair
College on Friday. Dan Janisse / Windsor Star

Members of the Windsor Police Service ESU unit, always working as a team, leave their weaponry and boots
behind and take the plunge on Friday. Dan Janisse / Windsor Star
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Kim Carrier from Caesars Windsor gasps for air after resurfacing from her refreshing winter plunge in the polar
pool at the St. Clair College SportsPlex. Dan Janisse / Windsor Star

St. Clair College student Travis Szalay reacts to the icy waters at Friday’s 4th annual Polar Plunge Windsor-
Essex in support of Special Olympics Ontario. Dan Janisse / Windsor Star

St. Clair College students Travis Szalay, left, and Kaitlyn Pretli show true aerial style on their way into the icy
outdoor pool at Friday’s Polar Plunge Windsor-Essex at thé St. Clair College SportsPlex. Dan Janisse / Windsor
Star
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4th Annual Polar Plunge at the St. Clair College SportsPlex, Windsor, March 2, 2018.

Polar Plungers Support Special Olympics
Blackburn News - March 3, 2018

Warm-hearted jumpers plunged into cold water for a good cause Friday.

It was the fourth annual Polar Plunge Windsor-Essex at the St. Clair College SportsPlex. Dozens of brave
students, law enforcement officers, and supporters lined up in near-zero air temperatures to plunge into a
swimming pool full of water that was not much warmer.

Many of those attending were dressed head to toe in costume, others had stripped down to swimming trunks, but
all were escorted shivering or “freezin’ for a reason” back into the SportsPlex where hot food was waiting.
Jumpers had a choice of three plunge times, one at lunchtime, one in mid-afternoon, and one in the early
evening.

The event is a long-running fundraiser for the Ontario Law Enforcement Torch Run for Special Olympics
Ontario, which opens up sports and athletic opportunities for people of all ages with an intellectual disability.
Law enforcement agencies have been active partners in similar Polar Plunges taking place across the province.
Windsor Police Chief Al Frederick was on hand with St. Clair College President Patti France to cheer on the
jumpers. Frederick reminded the crowd that the 2017 event had raised over $54,000, to bring the three-year total
to over $131,000. Organizers say the Windsor plunge is among the more successful in Ontario.

Totals for this year were not immediately available.

Officers from the Windsor Police, Ontario Provincial Police, and other law enforcement agencies attended the
Friday event.

For complete information on Polar Plunges across Ontario, visit their official website.
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Work To Begin Soon On Outdoor Sports Park At St. Clair College

AMS800 CKLW - Monday, March 5th 2018

Work is expected to begin this spring on a new $13-million outdoor Sports Park at St. Clair College.

The Board of Directors has recently approved the final plans and the project will go out for a Request for
Proposals.

College President Patti France says it will include volleyball courts, replacing the women's baseball diamond,
soccer and tennis courts.

She adds another phase, which would cost more money, would also include a parking garage.

"If you listen to our students, the one thing that our students often tell us about is parking, parking and more
parking," says France.

She says the project is being funded by an extension to the health wellness fee paid by students.

"Both the Student Representative Council and Student Athletic Association are taking on the responsibility for
the complete project. They are funding it and they are building it."

The health wellness fee helped to pay for the Sportsplex on campus and the Student Representative Council and
Student Athletic Association have agreed to extend the fee for another 11 years to pay for the outdoor Sports
Park.

The Park will be located at the far south end of campus.
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Berenstain Bears Coming To Chrysler Theatre

The Square - 6 March 2018

(WINDSOR, ON) — The Berenstain Bear family will sing and dance for 55 minutes in their own Off-
Broadway musical, The Berenstain Bears Live Family Matters, March 10 at 2pm on the Chrysler
Theatre stage at downtown’s St Clair Centre for the Arts.

Stan and Jan Berenstain published The Big Honey Hunt in 1962 and went on to write 300 more Bears
books and watch over the Bears in two television programs. Almost 300 million copies of the books
have been sold, in some 23 languages.

Their enterprising company is now operated by the authors’ son Mike, who officially approved of the
musical. As with all Berenstain works, the stars of the show will be Papa and Mama Bear and their three

offspring.

This is an all-ages show. Young children will have the opportunity to figuratively meet the bears for the
first time while their parents can enjoy an afternoon of nostalgia with a bright and colorful musical.

Tickets $25
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Unique Tool and Gauge creates training
program to fill skills gap

Windsor Star - March 6, 2018

In an industry that can spend millions on a single machine, it doesn’t make sense not to spend the
money to train the employees required to run it, says Darcy King, CEO and president of Unique
Tool and Gauge.

Last month the Windsor company launched its school-within-the plant concept it believes will
help fill its need for skilled tradespeople.

“We could’ve hired 20-30 people on the spot in the past year, but we just can’t find them,” King
said.

“Anything we do here is going to help the industry. We’ll try to retain as many as possible. But
over the course of the next 10 years, we’ll be creating we hope at least 200 well-trained
employees for the industry.”

Unique Tool and Gauge in Windsor has created a new one-year program to train high school,
college and non-students to help fill the skills gap. Company CEO/President Darcy King is
shown at the business on Tuesday, March 6, 2018. Dan Janisse / Windsor Star

King said the startup costs ($500,000 to $750,000) for the first group of 10 people will probably
take six to 12 months to recoup. The company is budgeting close to $1 million annually for the
program, which King hopes will quickly expand to 16 to 20 students.

“The cost of not doing anything was much greater,” King said. “There’s such a skilled trades
shortage.

“We’ll do some self evaluation in six months and look at how many we can handle in the next
intake. This program is here to stay.”

The plan is open to non-students and the company hired a veteran skilled tradesman whose only
job is to teach the individuals in the program.
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“We didn’t want to limit it to just students because we didn’t want to shut out potential
employees, who may be mechanically inclined, but didn’t know how to access a route to the
skilled trades,” King said.

Unique Tool and Gauge in Windsor has created a new one-year program to train high school,
college and non-students to help fill the skills gap. Nicholas Curbelo, a Grade 12 student from
Herman Secondary School works on the shop floor on Tuesday, March 6, 2018. Dan Janisse /
Windsor Star

The company has also created a written curriculum.
The students are paid during their yearlong training and qualify for the company’s benefits plan.

Currently there are six students with the Ontario Youth Apprenticeship Program, two high school
students taking dual credits with St. Clair College and two non-students in the program.

“We’ve tried everything to attract new employees,” said human resources manager Chad
Thomas, who designed the program at Unique.

“We’ve tried social media, advertising on buses . . . nothing worked.

“It’s a major commitment by